
 

 

 
November 9, 2023 

 
 
Tim McPherson 

Director of Regulatory Affairs/R&D 

Douglas Products 

1550 East Old 210 Highway 

Liberty, MO 64068 

 

Dear Mr. McPherson: 

 

The memorandum Sulfuryl Fluoride Revised Mitigation and Response to Comments on the Draft Interim 

Re-Entry Mitigation Measures, which was amended on September 27, 2023, required label changes to 

address the potential human health risks of concern from the use of sulfuryl fluoride (SF) at residential 

sites. The revised labels were due to the Agency (Pesticide Re-evaluation Division) on October 30, 

2023, and are now considered past due.  

 

The following are the Agency’s responses to the November 1, 2023, email and attachment from Tracy 

Heinzman on behalf of Douglas Products (Douglas) to Edward Messina and Elissa Reaves, 

“20231101_Proposal for EPA on Device Language & Label Terms”. 

 

1. Label Component: The Agency does not support the Douglas proposal to replace “a list of 

effective” with “concerning” in the label reference to the list of clearance devices on the EPA 

website. The term effective is related to the performance criteria used in the Agency’s 

assessment of clearance devices and must be retained. Therefore, the label statement requirement 

remains as listed in the label table below:  
 

“Confirm concentration of sulfuryl fluoride of 1ppm or less. Refer to EPA's website at Sulfuryl Fluoride 

| US EPA (https://www.epa.gov/ingredients-used-pesticide-products/sulfuryl-fluoride) for more 

information and a list of effective clearance devices.”  

 

2. EPA Website Component: The Agency does not support Douglas’proposed statement, “The 

M.A.C 2640 CLIRCheck, FumiSpec-Lo, SF-ExplorIR, or the Interscan GF1900 may be used as 

clearance devices under labeling for Vikane and Zythor through completion of the current 

registration review process for sulfuryl fluoride.”  

The Agency does not approve clearance devices and therefore cannot implement this language 

on its website. However, the Agency could include a statement on the EPA website similar to:  
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“The Agency does not approve use of or otherwise regulate the use of clearance devices but has 

conducted testing on the effectiveness of some models of clearance devices in detecting required 

clearance levels in order to inform users.” 

 

3. Proposed Terms of Label Approval Letter: The Agency does not accept Douglas’s new 

proposed terms for label approval. The requirements for approving sulfuryl fluoride labels are 

already established as stated in the email communication and attachments sent to each registrant 

on July 13, 2023, requiring labels to be submitted to the Agency by October 30, 2023. As 

described in the June 2023, Sulfuryl Fluoride Revised Mitigation and Response to Comments on 

the Draft Interim Re-Entry Mitigation Measures and on EPA’s website, Sulfuryl Fluoride US 

EPA, data to support clearance device effectiveness can be submitted to the Agency at any time, 

provided it is developed according to the Agency Protocol and Guidance on Sulfuryl Fluoride 

Clearance Device Testing. If the Agency review of the clearance device data supports the 

effectiveness of a clearance device, that device model will immediately be listed under Effective 

Devices on EPA’s website. 

 

Please submit the revised labels with the required changes as described in the attached Final Sulfuryl 

Fluoride Label Table 11.7.2023. The attached label table dated 11.7.2023 corrects the editorial error of 

the CAP reference in the Aeration and Re-entry section from the previous 10.23.2023 label table. 

Please submit the labels via CDX using the “Registration Review” section, as described in the label 

letter you received on July 13, 2023. In the absence of this revised labeling, sulfuryl fluoride products 

will not have sufficient directions for use to adequately protect human health. Therefore, failure to 

submit amended labels implementing the Sulfuryl Fluoride Revised Mitigation and Response to 

Comments on the Draft Interim Re-Entry Mitigation Measures immediately and in an adequate manner, 

may result in regulatory action.  

        

       Sincerely, 

        

        

       Mary Elissa Reaves, Ph.D., Director 

       Pesticide Re-evaluation Division 

       Office of Pesticide Programs 

 

 

ENCLOSURE, Appendix B. Required Label Changes for Sulfuryl Fluoride Products – November 7, 

2023 

 

cc:  Wes Long, CEO, Douglas Products 

 Scott Johnston, Vice President of Operations, Douglas Products 

 Heather Kern, Commercial Leader- Management Division, North America, Douglas Products 

 Stephanie Stephens, Exponent 

 Ken Kendall, Ensystex 

  














